
East Sussex Strategic Partnership
Notes of the meeting of the East Sussex Strategic Partnership Executive Board

Thursday 29 November 2007, Hastings Town Hall
	IN ATTENDANCE


Executive Board Members present:
Cllr Bob Tidy (Vice Chair)
East Sussex County Council 

Hamish Monro
East Sussex Economic Partnership 
John Barnes
East Sussex Downs and Weald PCT

Chris Large
East Sussex Fire and Rescue Service

Cllr Troy Tester 
Eastbourne Borough Council
Chris Wick
Environment Agency
Ken Stevens
Federation of Small Businesses

Cllr Peter Pragnell
Hastings Borough Council 
Charles Everett
Hastings and Rother Primary Care Trust (PCT)
Cllr Carl Maynard
Rother District Council 

Chris Piper
Learning and Skills Council (Sussex)

Nick Wilkinson
Sussex Police 
Ian Chisnall
VOICES

Steve Hare
VOICES

Steve Mainwaring 
VOICES 
Gill Cameron-Waller (for Cllr Pam Doodes)
Wealden District Council
Di Woolloff
Government Office South East (GOSE)
Gilly Bartrip
SEEDA

In attendance: 

Becky Shaw
East Sussex County Council (ESCC)

Alison Horan
East Sussex County Council

Lisa Schrevel
East Sussex County Council
Anna Czepil
East Sussex County Council

Ben Wyatt
East Sussex County Council

Mark Pearson
East Sussex Economic Partnership

Barbara Pratt
Eastbourne Borough Council
Enda Dowd
Hastings Borough Council
Joy Collins
Hastings Borough Council
Roy Mawford
Hastings Borough Council
Richard Watson
Hastings and Rother Primary Care Trust (PCT)
	NOTES


1) Welcome and Apologies
a) Apologies were received from:
i) Jeremy Leggett (Chairman), Action in Rural Sussex
ii) Cllr Pam Doodes, who was represented by Gill Cameron-Waller.

b) Absence for which no apology was received:

i) David Walters, Sussex Association of Local Councils

ii) Cllr David Gray, Lewes District Council

iii) Andrea Saunders, Sussex Probation Service

2) Notes of the meeting held on 14 June 2007
a) The notes were agreed as a correct record of the meeting.
b) Matters arising:

i) Item 6: A meeting has been arranged with GOSE regarding funding cuts for Community Empowerment Networks. Hastings Borough Council is working with Hastings Voluntary Action to identify local solutions. 

3) Declarations of Interest

a) None were declared.


4) Urgent items of business

a) None.

	FOR DECISION


5) Pride of Place: the Integrated Sustainable Community Strategy for East Sussex – consultation 
a) Pride of Place reflects priorities across the county and within Districts and Boroughs (either existing or new). It is important, as a consultation draft, for ESSP to check that it correctly reflects East Sussex now and where we want to be in 2026, and that the priorities listed will get us there. 

b) The timetable for completing the final strategy, whilst ambitious, has been agreed by partners and provides the time required to take the final strategy through the necessary democratic decision making processes. Pride of Place is a strategic document, not an action plan. The latter (strategy action plan and Local Area Agreement) would be developed once the strategy had been agreed.
c) Differing options on how ESSP should be involved in consultation and agreeing the final strategy were discussed. The option to meet once consultation had ended was preferred by some members. However, other members preferred the option to designate the chair to consider the final draft and consultation findings at a meeting with the chairs and coordinators of the other LSPs, and invite members to respond individually as drafting a coherent response ‘by committee’ would be difficult.
d) The need for contingencies was also discussed in relation to handling differing opinions e.g. between the County, District and Borough LSPs and clarity on the timing and process for all LSPs to sign off the final strategy.

ESSP members agreed:

1. To ask ESCC officers to produce a report summarising feedback received during the consultation period alongside an early re-draft of the strategy (which takes into account the feedback received).

2. To meet as soon as possible after the end of consultation to consider the consultation findings and the early re-draft, and agree an approach to any further re-drafting.

6) Quarter 2 Performance Monitoring Report
a) Joy Collins (Area Coordinator, Hastings Borough Council) and Ben Wyatt (Inclusion Manager (East), East Sussex County Council Children’s Services Department) gave a presentation on work being carried out to provide children and young people and their parents access to activities and support to address anti-social behaviour and exclusion issues (LAA target 4.3 [23.6 Hastings]). A copy of the presentation is available from the ESSP website, click here to access the relevant page
.

b) The presenters used case studies to explain the work that was being done and highlighted a number issues including:

i) The profound effect poverty and living in poor neighbourhoods has on children including lack of self-esteem and boredom which in turn can lead to anti-social behaviour and exclusion from school.

ii) The effectiveness of multi-agency teams underpinned by local knowledge and opportunities for communities to input into service design and delivery.

iii) The synergy created through partnership working enables earlier intervention and positive change.
iv) The perception of young people on the streets as being a problem is too simplistic. It is only where young people are causing trouble that it becomes an issue. 

v) Concerns over funding the ‘youth offer’ of 2 hours support a week, which would support young people – a proportion of whom would be not in education, employment or training. If services are slimmed down, there will be more young people with less to do, possibly causing problems within communities and leading to more pressure on local services and service providers. Partners involved in this area of work are planning a joint meeting to look at how they can work more strategically e.g. collaborative approaches to fund-raising for longer term funding.
c) Members welcomed the presentation noting the power of the Local Area Agreement and partnership working; the need to consider sustainability of services; and the potential for inter-generational work with Age Concern.

d) The Quarter 3 Performance Monitoring Report was introduced. Overall, performance was improving although the availability of data for performance and risk judgements remained a problem in some areas. Members asked if there were any significant concerns regarding targets that had turned from Green to Amber, and were informed that no major issues had been flagged by Block Leads beyond the information reported.

ESSP members agreed:

1. To have presentations on activities linked to the Local Area Agreement at future ESSP board meetings – representing good performance (greens), but also where difficulties were being encountered (ambers and reds).

7) ESSP Structure and Functions special meeting 27 November 2007
a) Cllr Tidy outlined the meeting which referred to the paper presented to the previous board meeting (Item 9: ESSP Board Structure and Function) and the recently published Creating Strong, Safe and Prosperous Communities Statutory Guidance: draft for consultation
. This ‘place shaping’ guidance covers Local Strategic Partnerships, Sustainable Community Strategies, the new duty to involve, Local Area Agreements, the revised best value regime and commissioning. 
b) Members who attended the meeting fed back their views on the issues debated including:
i) The statutory guidance skewed the debate as ESSP have a structure that meets its current functions, but its function as an LSP in the future is not yet clear. Some of the specific wording relating to LSP governance functions such as ‘arbitration’, also caused concern. It was proposed that ESSP should respond to the consultation.
ii) The group was of a good size and balance but it could have a turnover of membership i.e. it was not a ‘closed’ group and other board members could become involved.

iii) Balancing top down Government requirements with bottom up issues.
iv) Getting Government to recognise that there are three tiers of local government – County, Districts and Boroughs, and Parishes.

v) Conceptualising relationships between ESSP, the other Local Strategic Partnerships (LSPs) and thematic partnerships in terms of communications and influence rather than the usual ‘organogram’ showing hierarchies and/or authority.
vi) Means by which LSPs and thematic partnerships could have issues of appropriate concern or interest debated e.g. by agenda setting – whereby by a partnership could request for an issue be put on the agenda of another partnership, and vice versa.
vii) Work on developing the Sustainable Community Strategy was a significant building block in understanding our functions.

viii) The need to reflect on changes at SEEDA and plan for how this might affect the business sector; and for ESSP to be involved in the sub-national review consultation.
c) In response to the last point, SEEDA stated that it was the voice of business and they worked to ensure the business voice was heard in various forums and debates. A joint group with South East England Regional Assembly will be looking at future roles of SEEDA. SEEDA are awaiting the results of the sub-national review consultation and are developing a new corporate plan from April 2008 which will incorporate their recent review of regional partnerships.  The new Regional Economic Strategy (RES) has an implementation plan with regional and sub-regional targets. SEEDA will be looking to align with Local and Multi Area Agreements to help achieve RES targets on e.g. skills, innovation and employability.
d) The key action points from the form and function meeting were relayed to members, these included undertaking a mapping exercise on the roles and responsibilities of representatives sitting on all LSPs and related thematic partnerships; and for members to consider how ESSP’s structure might be adapted to become more effective.

ESSP members agreed:

1. To consider and respond to the action points from the meeting, which will be circulated to all members.

7a) 
New European Migration to East Sussex
a)
This topic was brought before members as migration was raised at the recent East Sussex Assembly annual event, and because it fits well with ESSP’s gap filling and foresight role i.e. tackling issues that no other partnership exists to tackle. A paper was circulated to board members only as it contained confidential information from the Border and Immigration Agency, who had requested that it was not circulated more widely.

b)
Members raised a number of points including:

i)
Migration is a significant issue and it is important to consider it in the context of developing a Sustainable Community Strategy to 2026 and beyond. Experience from other areas shows that tensions and problems can be averted if agencies and communities are prepared and supported. Useful research and good practice is available e.g. the Joseph Rowntree Foundation study on East European Immigration and Community Cohesion
.
iii)
This is an important topic for business in terms of recruitment but also legislation regarding workers. There is a tension between the benefit to the local economy of employing migrant workers and the desire to ensure that local people have access to local jobs. ESSP and business representatives have a role in managing and communicating issues and opportunities, and in guiding businesses on how to respond.
iv)
It is essential that we challenge our assumptions on this issue. The media play a pivotal role in people’s attitudes and perceptions, and thus in helping or hindering community cohesion. There was therefore a need for ESSP and its partners to communicate its shared belief that migrants are of great value, both socially and economically and should be welcomed into, and integrated with, the communities they come to live and work in.
v)
East European migrants are not just ‘hard to reach’ but sometimes ‘don’t want to be reached’, and can therefore be harder to engage than migrants from e.g. Bangladesh. This is why it is important to link the issue of inward migration with community cohesion, and to work closely with voluntary, community and faith based organisations, to ensure migrants are reached, encouraged and enabled to integrate. 
vi)
Local authorities, public agencies and the voluntary and community sector should be preparing now for Census 2011. However, as our communities are changing at a rapid rate, and if we experience a large flow of migrants, census data will become less useful. Partners felt that the availability of up to date, accurate and local information - on numbers of migrants, as well as their needs - was of critical importance and that partners should collaborate on sharing any data they are gathering on migrants so that they can get a grip on migrants needs, the economic advantages of inward migration and the likely impact inward migration will have on services and costs for services.

ESSP members agreed:
1. 
To note the contents of guidance on new European migration
2. 
To the creation of a Migration Research Project Group and nominate an officer 
to sit on the group, and
3. 
To sign up to future joint working on this project.

	FOR INFORMATION SECTION


8) New Local Area Agreements and Update on New Requirements
a) GOSE highlighted the place shaping guidance
 draft for consultation issued by Government. This sets out the statutory duty to develop a Local Area Agreement (LAA) and agree targets to deliver it. GOSE urged ESSP to respond to this consultation draft. Comprehensive Area Assessment guidance
 is also out for consultation via the Audit Commission. The Local Area Agreement Operational Guidance
 sets out a timetable for new LAAs. GOSE also highlighted the introduction of three year funding and a reduction in the number of performance indicators to 198 in the new National Indicator Set (NIS) as new benefits of the new LAA.
b) A meeting had been held between GOSE and the LAA Project Team and a comparison between existing LAA targets and the NIS showed that over 50 NIS targets were covered in the existing LAA. GOSE sees the new LAA as a continuation of the existing LAA and reward targets would continue as an addendum to the new LAA. However, GOSE felt that ESSP and GOSE should start discussing priorities for the LAA now to ensure that a new LAA is in place by next June.

c) In response members stated that they are committed to the development of a new LAA, but disagreed with the implementation arrangements - believing that there is a great deal to be gained by taking a slower approach than the current timetable allowed for. Concerns were raised, in particular:

i) The timetable would require LAA priorities to be decided upon before the Sustainable Community Strategy had been finalised in June 2008. This would result in the LAA targets forming the priorities of the Sustainable Community Strategy rather than the priorities determining the targets
ii) It is vital to appreciate the need for, and benefit of, partners to have adequate time to consult and negotiate on LAA priorities. The timetable does not allow adequate time and this could alienate partners, especially those from the voluntary and community sector who have a critical role to play but do not have a statutory obligation to engage. This could undermine the process and principle of partnership working to which ESSP is fully committed.
iii) In terms of three year funding and reduced performance indicators: Sustainable funding was important but this was not to be confused with the relatively small amount of funding provided. Also, whether NIS represents a reduction in the total number of performance indicators remains to be seen and there have already been a number of requests from Government Departments for reporting on indicators that sit outside the NIS. The Fire and Rescue Service noted that they already have around 500 indicators which they are expected to report on, of which only two sit within the NIS.

d) A paper was circulated outlining the case for a postponement to negotiating a new LAA for East Sussex. It was proposed that this formed the basis of a letter to the Minister, Hazel Blears arguing for a delay in the introduction of a new LAA in East Sussex. 
e) GOSE stated that they had spoken with colleagues in Communities and Local Government and believed the likelihood of an extension was slim. Members considered whether contingency plans should be put in place in the event that the Minister refused to allow an extension to the timetable.
ESSP members agreed:

1. To send a letter to the Rt Hon Hazel Blears, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government outlining ESSP concerns and requesting a postponement to the agreement of a new LAA for East Sussex.

2. That the letter would seek a rapid response from the Minister so that a decision could be made quickly on how to move forward.

9) Progress through Partnerships programme
a) Members were informed of a conference to take place on 5 February 2008 for partners of all six Local Strategic Partnerships and elected members from County, District and Borough and Parish councils. Details would be circulated shortly.
10) East Sussex County Council and Brighton & Hove City Council Waste and Minerals Development Framework
a) Members were invited to note this consultation was taking place.

11) Dates of future meetings
a) Members were asked to note the dates of future meetings.


The Chairman thanked Hastings Borough Council for hosting the meeting. There being no other business, the meeting closed at 12.30pm.



East Sussex Strategic Partnership Executive Board

Thursday 27 September 2007

	SUMMARY OF AGREED ACTIONS

	Item
	Action

	FOR DECISION SECTION

	5
	1. To ask ESCC officers to produce a report summarising feedback received during the consultation period alongside an early re-draft of the strategy (which takes into account the feedback received).

2. To meet as soon as possible after the end of consultation to consider the consultation findings and the early re-draft, and agree an approach to any further re-drafting.

	6
	1. To have presentations on activities linked to the Local Area Agreement at future ESSP board meetings – representing good performance (greens), but also where difficulties were being encountered (ambers and reds).

	7
	1. To consider and respond to the action points from the meeting, which will be circulated to all members.

	7a
	1. To note the contents of guidance on new European migration

2. To the creation of a Migration Research Project Group and nominate an officer to sit on the group, and

3. To sign up to future joint working on this project

	FOR INFORMATION SECTION

	8
	1. To send a letter to the Rt Hon Hazel Blears, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government outlining ESSP concerns and requesting a postponement to the agreement of a new LAA for East Sussex.

2. That the letter would seek a rapid response from the Minister so that a decision could be made quickly on how to move forward

	10
	Members were invited to note this consultation was taking place.

	11
	Members were asked to note the dates of future meetings
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� For those reading hard copy, the web link is: � HYPERLINK "http://www.essp.org.uk/essp/reports.htm" ��http://www.essp.org.uk/essp/reports.htm� and presentation is located in the papers for the board meeting on 29 November 2007.


� To access the document online go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/statutoryguidance" ��http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/statutoryguidance� 


� To access the findings of this study go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.jrf.org.uk/knowledge/findings/socialpolicy/2089.asp" ��http://www.jrf.org.uk/knowledge/findings/socialpolicy/2089.asp� 


� Creating Strong, Safe and Prosperous Communities Statutory Guidance: draft for consultation. To access go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/statutoryguidance" ��http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/statutoryguidance� 


� To access online go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.audit-commission.gov.uk/caa/consultation.asp" ��http://www.audit-commission.gov.uk/caa/consultation.asp� 


� To access online go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/laaoperationalguidance" ��http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/laaoperationalguidance� 
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